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Press Release: 2/9/2007 by Filipinas J. Lowery, PNAA NCLEX Task Force Chair 

Philippines Selected by the NCSBN as International Testing Site for NCLEX Examinations  

The National Council of State Boards of Nursing (NCSBN) has selected Manila, Philippines as a new international testing site for the administration of the NCLEX examinations, for licensure of nurses to practice in the United States and jurisdictional territories. This decision was made by NCSBN’s Board of Directors (BOD) on February 8, 2007, following a 2-hour meeting during which the Philippine Presidential Task Force on NCLEX (TF-NCLEX) and leaders of the Philippine Nurses Association of America, Inc. (PNAA), successfully presented their case and convincingly answered with strong conviction and authority the numerous challenging questions posed by the Board. 

The Philippine-based delegation consisted of the Presidential Task Force for NCLEX, headed by Commission on Filipinos Overseas (CFO) Chairman, Dr. Dante Ang, along with Philippine Nurses Association (PNA) President Dr. Leah Pacquis, former PNA President Ruth Padilla, Board of Nursing Chair Dr. Carmencita Abaquin, Atty. Ariss Santos, Legal Adviser to the Sec. of Labor and Employment, Atty. Efren Meneses of the National Bureau of Investigation (NBI) anti-fraud and computer theft division, Rino Paez of the CFO and Jarius Bondoc of the Philippine Star. Representing the Philippine Nurses Association of America (PNAA) were President May Mayor, President-Elect Leo Felix Jurado and Filipinas Lowery, Chairperson of the PNAA Task Force for NCLEX Administration in the Philippines. 

The momentous announcement regarding the unanimous decision of NCSBN’s BOD was delivered by its President Faith Fields right before the dinner hosted by NCSBN for their Philippine guests. Chairman Ang immediately informed President Gloria Macapagal Arroyo, who in turn spoke to Ms. Fields, thanking her for the wonderful news. In the NCSBN press release dated February 9, 2007, Faith Fields commented that, “The Philippine government has shown a deep commitment to ensuring a secure test center in Manila and has been very responsive to NCSBN concerns. Placing a test site in the Philippines will allow for greater customer service to nurses without compromising the goal of safeguarding the public health, safety and welfare of patients in the U.S.”  

Statistics show that Philippine nurses comprise a large majority (83%) of all foreign-educated nurses in the U.S., thereby playing a continuing vital role towards alleviating the acute nursing shortage in this country for over twenty five years, while concurrently providing significant economic benefits to the Philippines. Historically, Filipino nurses have had to fly to Guam or Saipan and more recently, Hongkong, to take the NCLEX examination or wait until they arrive in the U.S., after successfully obtaining a temporary or immigrant visa. The largest cohort of internationally educated NCLEX test takers, 10,627 (35%) in 2003, 10,350 (30%) in 2004, 9,181 (27%) in 2005 and 15,171 (35%) in 2006 originated from the Philippines. These numbers are expected to increase with greater opportunity for more nurses to take the NCLEX exam in Manila and reduction or elimination of the expense to travel outside the country. 

While PNAA NCLEX Task Force Chair Filipinas Lowery proudly “claims responsibility for successfully seeking the Philippine government’s official intervention to support  the organization’s campaign for this mutually worthwhile goal, she is glad that this mandate was given to CFO Chairman Dante Ang who deserves credit for his steadfast commitment and dynamic leadership in establishing the infrastructure for collaborative alliance to effectively harness and coordinate the appropriate Philippine government mechanisms and nursing expertise”.  

Lowery attests that, “This campaign (as portrayed in the following comprehensive account) has spanned three PNAA administrations, starting with Seny Lipat’s presidency from 2002-2004, followed by Mila Velasquez’s term from 2004-2006 and culminating during May Mayor’s term which began in July 2006.”  She gratefully states that, “Our unwavering commitment and collective efforts to seek NCSBN approval to select the Philippines as an international test site for the administration of the NCLEX examination, has finally been rewarded.” As current PNAA President May Mayor states, “This is a milestone event in the PNAA annals of history and a legacy for nursing, including future generations of nurses aspiring to practice in the Philippines and the United States.” 
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NCSBN Considers Plan to Designate International Test Centers for Administration of NCLEX
During the latter part of 2002, the NCSBN announced its approval of a proposal to consider designation of “international test centers” for the administration of the NCLEX, outside the U.S. and jurisdictional territories. After extensive study of the proposal and delineation of acceptable criteria for selection of test sites, NCSBN decided to proceed with the plan at its meeting in August 2003, setting a target for implementation after January 1, 2005. 

The PNAA and its 35 constituent chapters commend the NCSBN for responding to the escalating nursing shortage in the U.S. by facilitating mobility of foreign-educated nurses through international NCLEX administration, “aimed at providing convenience to candidates, without sacrificing standards, while significantly minimizing the time required and overall cost incurred by foreign nurse graduates to become licensed to practice professional nursing in the United States.”  

PNAA Launches NCLEX Initiative
Recognizing its professional responsibility to provide input towards implementation of the NCSBN plan and sensing a tremendous opportunity to help Filipino nurses who are aspiring to work in the U.S., PNAA immediately took action by initiating communications with NCSBN in December 2002, with the submission of a position paper by then Position Statement Committee Chair May Mayor, strongly recommending the Philippines as an international test site for NCLEX. At its national convention in June 2003, PNAA, headed by then President Seny Lipat, appointed the Task Force for NCLEX Administration, chaired by adviser and past president Filipinas Lowery, to advance the organization’s initiative to gain NCSBN approval for the Philippines as an NCLEX test center.  Pursuant to its charge, the task force submitted a formal proposal to NCSBN in April 2004.  

NCSBN Announces Pilot Test Sites
In June 2004, the NCSBN announced that it has selected three pilot sites that ranked high in meeting the eight (8) selection criteria set forth by the Examination Committee for international NCLEX administration, namely: Hong Kong, Seoul, Korea, and London, England. NCSBN has planned to initially implement the international NCLEX program in these pilot sites by January 2005, before considering other countries. Apparently, the Philippines was not included as an initial NCLEX test site “without prejudice” due to the inability of the country to fully meet critical components of these selection criteria: (1) National security, including economic climate; (2) Examination security; (3) Similarity of local laws with U.S. intellectual property and copyright laws; (4) Pearson locations with high-stakes testing; (5) Numbers and locations of internationally educated nurses; (6) Regional accessibility; (7) Number of U.S. military personnel and dependents; and (8) Similarity of local nursing educational system to U.S. nursing educational system. Undaunted by this development, PNAA remained steadfast in its commitment to pursue this initiative that it has spearheaded for the past two years.
PNAA Seeks RP Government Support
An essential component of PNAA’s strategy has been to seek the official involvement of the Philippine government in supporting the organization’s efforts to achieve this mutually worthwhile goal by ensuring compliance with NCLEX test site selection criteria. In recognition of this crucial role played by the Philippine government, Filipinas Lowery personally presented a letter from the PNAA Task Force for NCLEX Administration in the Philippines to President Gloria Macapagal- Arroyo, during her last visit to New York on September 27, 2003. 

On September 28, 2004, at a meeting arranged by Consulate General Cecilia Rebong, the Task Force led by Ms. Lowery, along with PNAA leaders from New York and New Jersey formally presented to Foreign Affairs Secretary Alberto G. Romulo their request for Philippine government intervention. The group apprised him of the PNAA initiative and strategic plan, including benefits for the Philippines and NCLEX candidates. Lowery emphasized the need for strong endorsement of the PNAA proposal to NCSBN by President Gloria Macapagal- Arroyo, with assurances that issues such as national security including economic climate, test security, and consistent quality of nursing education in the Philippines are being actively addressed and remediated. During the meeting, Secretary Romulo assured the group that he will personally endorse their request to President Arroyo and that he will coordinate the matter with relevant government agencies to address issues appropriately. He thanked the PNAA leaders for their advocacy of an issue that is both beneficial to the U.S. in terms of addressing the acute nursing shortage and Philippine nurses in terms of helping them reduce the cost of taking the NCLEX.  

PNAA Joins Forces with CFO and PNA
In February 2005, PNAA was notified by former Board Member Arthur Cantos (now based in the Philippines) and subsequently by Jose Molano, Executive Director of the Commission on Filipinos Overseas (CFO), regarding definitive plans of the Philippine government to join forces with PNAA in its continuing quest to seek designation of the Philippines by NCSBN as one of the international NCLEX administration centers. Apparently, the CFO, under the direction of its newly appointed Chairman, Dr.Dante Ang, has received this administrative mandate in response to the PNAA’s letter to President Gloria Macapagal-Arroyo dated September 27, 2003, requesting official assistance from the Philippine government to advance its NCLEX agenda. 

Recognizing PNAA’s initiative already underway, including valuable expertise and critical relationships developed with NCSBN officials, the CFO extended an invitation for PNAA to be represented at a summit meeting on March 16, 2005 at the Pan Pacific Hotel in Manila, to organize and galvanize this joint effort. This collaborative alliance was then formally launched with the joint signing of the Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) by key officials from the three lead organizations, namely: CFO, PNAA and PNA, who also presented relevant background information to a roomful of leaders from local nursing organizations, government agencies, other concerned parties and the media.  

Filipinas J. Lowery, Chairperson of the PNAA Task Force for NCLEX Administration in the Philippines, represented PNAA and signed the MOA on behalf of then President Mila Velasquez. She presented a brief overview of PNAA’s continuing efforts over the past two years, including strategic plans to pursue its initiative. She cited the criteria set forth by NCSBN for selection of international NCLEX administration sites and emphasized the vital role of the CFO and PNA in mobilizing much needed support by the Philippine government and local nursing agencies towards ensuring compliance with these criteria, pointing out areas of concern. Ms. Lowery applauded CFO Chairman Dante Ang for proactively setting the stage for active collaboration between the CFO, the PNAA and PNA headed by its President Ruth Padilla, towards jointly advancing the initiative previously spearheaded by PNAA. She gave assurances that the PNAA, with its 35 constituent Chapters across the U.S., is strategically positioned to mobilize a wide base of support for this initiative and challenged everyone to join in the effort.   

Following the launching event, Ms. Lowery participated in working meetings hosted by the CFO and PNA leaders on March 16th and 17th. The PNA core group included incumbent president Ruth Padilla, Dr. Rusty Francisco, Arthur Cantos and Annabelle Borromeo. Sec. Dante Ang, Exec. Director Jose Molano, Atty. Golda Roma and Rino Paez represented the CFO. The group streamlined the strategic plan previously laid out by the PNAA NCLEX Task Force, incorporating specific tactical strategies and clearly delineating the lead and supporting responsibilities of each organization, with target dates to be coordinated with NCSBN developments monitored by PNAA. The proposal originally submitted by PNAA was to be reviewed and subsequently updated for resubmission to NCSBN along with letters of endorsement from each group that will strongly substantiate compliance with NCLEX test site selection criteria and portray the Philippines as a viable strategic location for international NCLEX administration. 
Everyone came away from these meetings confidently optimistic that such concerted effort would bear a stronger impact on NCSBN proceedings. On behalf of the PNAA, Ms. Lowery expressed her appreciation for having been afforded this opportunity to meaningfully contribute towards shaping and galvanizing the direction of this highly beneficial endeavor for the Philippines, U.S. health care, Filipino nurses and the global nursing collective. 

Implementation of Joint PNAA, PNA & CFO Strategic Plan
The Philippines continues to be faced with issues of national security, economic stability and diminishing quality of nursing education and graduates – conditions that could potentially affect compliance with test site selection criteria. The CFO has followed through with appropriate government agencies that have committed to address areas of concern relative to NCLEX test site selection criteria. Sec. Dante Ang has also met with U.S. Consular Officials and the American Chamber of Commerce in the Philippines, apprising them and seeking their endorsement of our mutually beneficial initiative. 

Ms. Lowery’s ongoing communications with NCSBN officials revealed that evaluation of additional international NCLEX test centers may be possibly considered by the newly elected NCSBN Board of Directors at its meeting during the latter part of 2005. Based on this information, the PNAA NCLEX Task Force updated its proposal that was previously submitted to NCSBN, seeking designation of the Philippines as an international NCLEX test site. This was shared with the CFO and PNA, including sample cover letters addressed to appropriate NCSBN officials. The triad jointly orchestrated the submission to NCSBN of the proposal, accompanied by letters of endorsement from all concerned, in time for deliberation at the Board of Directors meeting on December 7-9, 2005. Feedback indicated that our proposal was discussed during the Board meeting and that decisions would be forthcoming early in 2006.  

On January 25, 2006, Lowery received an email from Dr. Casey Marks, NCSBN Assoc. Executive Director for Business Development, regarding a forthcoming press release by NCSBN relative to the addition of international testing locations in Australia, India, Japan, Mexico, Canada, Germany and Taiwan. Dr. Marks further stated that he has been “directed to conduct a feasibility of creating a test center in the Philippines”. This “breaking news” following recent lobbying efforts, jointly orchestrated by PNAA with CFO and PNA, came at a highly opportune time, coinciding with the 5th International Nursing Conference on “Global Partnership for a Preferred Future in Healthcare”, held at the Sheraton, Waikiki from January 25-27, 2006, jointly sponsored by the PNAA and PNA and co-hosted by the PNA-Hawaii and Hawaiian Centennial Commission. Along with Ms. Lowery, key leaders and representatives from both organizations were in attendance. This made it possible for her to arrange a conference call on Thursday, January 26th at 11:20 am, between herself, Dr. Casey Marks, PNAA president Mila Velasquez, Executive Director Ampy de la Paz and outgoing PNA president Ruth Padilla, in order to clarify certain information. 

During the teleconference on January 26, 2006, Dr. Casey Marks explained that the decision of the NCSBN’s Board of Directors to explore the feasibility of creating a test site in the Philippines was based on the absence of Pearson professional testing center in the country. He reassured the group that this assessment process should be considered not only as a positive step, but a step in the right direction towards achieving our goal to get the Philippines established by NCSBN as an international NCLEX test center and, towards this end, he has communicated with CFO to expeditiously make arrangements for NCSBN officials to carry out the feasibility study.  

Following the teleconference, Ms. Lowery, in her capacity as chair of the NCLEX Task Force, shared these latest developments with those assembled at the conference. She emphasized that it is critical for the core group from PNAA, PNA and CFO to coordinate activities with the NCSBN team and provide vital support towards proving feasibility of the Philippines as a test center.  She ended her report by saying, “Let us continue to excel and demonstrate our value in the global health care system, as has been emphasized during this conference. Let’s face all challenges courageously and positively, including our continuing quest to have the Philippines designated as an international NCLEX test center. The light at the end of the tunnel no longer flickers but is steadily getting brighter.“  

Visit of NCSBN Officials to the Philippines – March 23-24, 2006 

On March 23-24, 2006 top NCSBN officials, namely Board of Directors President Donna Dorsey, Executive Director Kathy Apple and Dr. Casey Marks, Associate Exec. Director for Business Development visited the Philippines to explore the feasibility of creating NCLEX test centers in the country. Mr. Fraser Cargill, Pearson VUE Director of Asia Pacific Region joined the NCSBN team in visiting potential NCLEX test sites. PNAA was represented by President Mila Velasquez and NCLEX Task Force Chairperson Filipinas Lowery. PNA leaders included the new President Dr. George Cordero, Past President Ruth Padilla, VP for Programs Col. Victoria Ramon and VP for International Affairs Dr. Rusty Francisco. The CFO, under the leadership of Chairman Dante Ang and Executive Director Joe Molano, organized and coordinated the activities, including meetings with representatives from the Assoc. of Deans of Philippine Colleges of Nursing, Professional Regulations Commission, Commission on Higher Education, Intellectual Property Office, National Computer Center/Commission on Information and Communications Technology and Philippine National Police. Representatives from the U.S. Embassy to the Philippines and the American Chamber of Commerce also joined the group for the welcoming breakfast meeting hosted by CFO. 

Four major areas of concern were brought up at these meetings:
· Security:- NCSBN was concerned about travel warnings in the Philippines and physical security in test centers. 

Chairman Ang and PNP representatives stated that they will do their best to ensure security, citing the CGFNS and other professional examinations administered in the country as having no reports of major problems with security
· Seamless Evaluation of Nursing Education:- NCSBN recommended  establishment of linkages with regulatory agencies in the US such as the NLN or American Association of Colleges of Nursing to benchmark and standardize nursing curriculum/course descriptions with that of U.S. nursing schools to promote compatibility, facilitate BON’s review of credentials and expedite processing of application. 

· License Verification:- NCSBN recommended that PRC establish an electronic system for maintaining and sharing applicant’s data base to expedite license verification. 

· Violation of Intellectual Property Rights:- NCSBN cited irregular practices of nursing review centers in using test takers to provide test items from exams to use as review materials and posting test questions and answers on websites. NCSBN recommended that preventive measures be enforced to discourage and detect violators. 
 

The NCSBN team expressed utmost satisfaction regarding findings of their feasibility study which they will present at the Board meetings in May and July. A follow-up meeting convened by Sec. Dante Ang on March 29 was attended by representatives from CFO, PNA and PNAA to discuss future strategies to satisfy NCSBN recommendations and advance the NCLEX initiative. Mila Velasquez and Filipinas Lowery both attended the meeting for PNAA. 

Follow-up Communications and Recommendations from NCSBN 
The proposal was updated once again by the PNAA NCLEX Task Force to reflect year-end 2005 statistics and this was resubmitted in time for the NCSBN Board meeting last May 2006. Then PNAA President Mila Velasquez received a copy of a letter dated June 12, 2006 from Donna Dorsey to Sec. Dante Ang informing him that the NCSBN Board of Directors has delayed the decision on the placement of a test center in the Philippines until their next meeting in July. Ms. Dorsey further requested that a proposal be submitted from the CFO “detailing a plan for relevant Philippine Government Agencies (including but not limited to the IPO, PNP, PRC and CFO) to investigate and remediate any and all concerns related to security and the intellectual property protection of the NCLEX Examinations that NCSBN might identify.  

Specifically, NCSBN would need this plan in two components: 1) A binding commitment and action plan from the PRC as to how, when and what action would be taken against a Philippine nurse and her Philippine nursing license if she were to be found in violation of the NCLEX candidate agreement; and 2) A binding commitment and action plan from the IPO as to how, when and what action would be taken against review course companies (or other similar companies including educational programs) found to be violating NCSBN intellectual property rights.” This document will have to be received by NCSBN no later than July 7th in order to be included for deliberation at the BOD meeting on July 12-14, 2006.
Both Mila Velasquez and Filipinas Lowery maintained communications with contact persons from CFO in order to ascertain the process and progress towards fulfilling the request from NCSBN as stated in Donna Dorsey’s letter and to offer consultative support, as needed.  They were informed that a meeting was scheduled for Wednesday, June 28th with representatives from PRC, IPO and PNA to finalize the action plans as requested by NCSBN President Donna Dorsey. PNAA kept informed of proceedings. 

Creation of the Presidential Task Force on NCLEX (TF-NCLEX)
At Chairman Ang’s behest, President Arroyo issued Executive Order No. 550 on July 31, 2006 to create an interagency task force composed of the Commission on Filipinos Overseas (CFO), Professional Regulation Commission (PRC), Intellectual Property Office (IPO), Philippine National Police (PNP) and Philippine Nurses Association (PNA). The TF-NCLEX has been mandated and empowered to consolidate existing government mechanisms to ensure protection of intellectual property rights, security of physical facilities of test centers, integrity and smooth conduct of NCLEX examinations in the Philippines, including establishment of measures to investigate and sanction fraudulent acts.  

NCSBN Decision Deferred Due to Alleged Leakage in Philippine Board of Nursing Exam
Ms. Lowery was informed by Casey Marks and Donna Dorsey, following their Board meeting in July 2006 that any decision regarding the establishment of the Philippines as an NCLEX test Center has been postponed in light of alleged irregularities in the Philippine Board of Nursing Examination administered in June 11-12, 2006. To compound the problem, two nursing board members and top PNA officers were implicated. Donna stated that the Board felt that "with the cheating scandal, if we bring NCLEX to the Philippines, it would appear that we're putting the exam at risk". The NCSBN Board of Directors (BOD) decided to monitor how the situation is being handled and resolved before making a final decision. They stated that the Philippines will have to take serious steps to sanction the offenders and prevent this from happening again. 

Second Visit to Manila by NCSBN Officials in Conjunction with PNA Convention
Faith Fields , the newly elected President of NCSBN’s Board of Directors was invited to be the keynote speaker at the PNA Convention held towards the end of October 2006. She was accompanied by Treasurer Ruth Ann Terry and Associate Executive Director Dr. Casey Marks, who was with the NCSBN delegation that visited the Philippines last March 2006. CFO Chairman Dante Ang took advantage of their visit by orchestrating and hosting conferences between the NCSBN delegation and the TF-NCLEX, as well as other representatives from nursing organizations and government agencies. These efforts proved to go a long way towards cementing relationships with NCSBN officials and, certainly, helped bring our NCLEX initiative to fruition. 

Invitation to Attend NCSBN Board of Directors Meeting on February 8, 2007 in Chicago
NCSBN extended an invitation to CFO Chairman Dr. Dante Ang, along with representatives from the Philippine Presidential Task Force for NCLEX and the Philippine Nurses Association of America, Inc., to attend their Board of Directors meeting in Chicago on February 8, 2007. Everyone was hopeful that this meeting would mark the culmination of our collective efforts to get the Philippines approved as an NCLEX testing center and our prayers were granted as described in the beginning of this article. 

Thank You All !!!
Filipinas Lowery thanks CFO Chairman Dante Ang and the Presidential Task Force on NCLEX, as well as the members and supporters of the PNAA Task Force for NCLEX Administration in the Philippines, for their valuable contributions and steadfast commitment towards bringing our mission to its successful fruition. The realization of our dream will surely make tremendous difference in the lives of future generations of Philippine nurses and the nursing profession as a whole.
The PNAA Task Force for NCLEX in the Philippines include: Filipinas J. Lowery (NY), Chairperson 212-304-0909, Brenda Cohen (CA) 818-991-3738, Lolita Compas (NY) 212-777-6423, Leo Felix Jurado (NJ) 908-431-9268, Seny Lipat (NJ) 609-261-9383, Rosario May Mayor (NY) 212-677-2261, Reynaldo Rivera(NY) 212-675-6931, Ernesto Rosas (KC) 816-454-9603, Linda Simunek (FL) 954-432-6097, Remedios Solarte (MI) 248-641-7329 and Mila Velasquez (CA) 562-860-4428. 

